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BRIEF 

This report describes the results of an archaeological survey 
of the Kogelberg State Forest. The survey was confined 
principally to the Palmiet River catchment area. Privately
owned farmland through which the Palmiet River flows was also 
searched. This study is part of an environmental impact study 
of the area commissioned by the Department of Water Affairs. 
The survey was undertaken in response to the proposed siting 
of some large storage dams in the nature reserve and adjoining 
farmland. The objective of finding and plotting sites is then 
to devise ways of minimising damage to the local 
archaeological record in view of the potential development of 
the dams. . 

SURVEY 

The method of inquiry for a first phase investigation of this 
nature is a thorough foot-survey of the prescribed area. 
Walkpaths, plotted on Figure One of this report, constitute 
almost 100% sampling of the archaeological remains visible on 
the surface. Sites and archaeological observations made were 
plotted on a 1: 50000 map. All tracks, footpaths, secondary 
roads and firebreaks were used as reference points for the 
survey. 

RESULTS 

Three archaeological sites and three historical sites were 
located during the foot survey. Five archaeological 
observations were also noted (Figure 2). The majority of sites 
and observations (save one) occur exposed on the landscape as 
surface sites, remains of buildings and walls, or features. No 
caves, rockshelters or overhangs were located during the 
survey. 

PLMT I is rather an archaeological observation or feature, 
than a site on the landscape. Approximately 25m before the 
gate leading into the reserve, on the right-hand side of the 
dirt road, is a scatter of naturally eroding white quartz. 
This scatter is associated with small outcroppings of Table 
Mountain Sandstone (TMS ) . The spread of quartz extends 
approximately SOm beyond the main gate into the reserve. Some 
of the quartz has been manipulated by people, with a few 
cores, chunks and some flakes scattered about. It is not 
unreasonable to assume that this concentration of quartz was 
used as a source for raw material, with some miscellaneous 
stone knapping taking place. 

Research potential: none. 

PLMT 2 is another scatter of naturally eroding milky white 
quartz associated with outcroppings of TMS. This feature is 
approximately I km beyond the Oudebosch forestry station, on 
the right-hand side of the main foot track. Here the quartz is 
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FIGURE 1, Kogelberg State Forest: archaeological survey 
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surface, and some of it has been 
raw material. A few cores, flakes and 
be found on the surface. The feature 
across the surface. 

PLMT 3 is a fairly widespread scatter of milky white quartz in 
association with outcroppings of TMS. This observation is 
about 200m beyond PLMT 2, and is just a few metres off the 
main foot track on the right-hand side. A moderately large 
boulder with a natural low overhang is associated with this 
open station scatter. A few flakes and cores in quartz occur, 
as well as some fine-grained quartzite which shows minimal 
sign of flaking. 

Research potential: none 

PLMT 4 is a large TMS boulder overhang which is very prominent 
in an otherwise flat surrounding environment. Part of the 
overhang has since collapsed. The south-east facing overhang 
is about 300m upstream from the confluence of the Dwarsrivier 
and Palmiet River. The floor of the overhang is littered with 
exfoliated sandstone and some quartz also occurs. There is 
evidence of some fire-making beneath the fallen rock section. 
No utilised stone was found, but one Patella granularis marine 
shell was found in the remains of the fire place. 

Research potential: none. 

PLMT 5 is a burial cairn on a knoll about 50-60m immediately 
north of the Stokoe Bridge over the Palmiet River. The cairn, 
wi th an inscription below it, contains the ashes of Thomas 
Stokoe, an amateur botanist who did extensive work in the 
Kogelberg Nature Reserve between the 1920's and 1950's. 
Another burial cairn contains the ashes of Dennis Woods. 
Woods, also an amateur botanist, carried on working in the 
Kogelberg after the death of Stokoe. 

Research potential: none. 

PLMT 6 is about 250m beyond PLMT 5 and consists of a fairly 
extensive scatter of naturally eroding white quartz in 
association with an outcropping of TMS. The observation is 
some 25m off the main foot track on a north facing slope. Some 
of the quartz has been utilised; a few cores and some flakes 
were found. 

Research potential: none. 
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PLMT 7 is an open-station site situated on a small north
facing hillock of outcropping TMS about 30m above the Palmiet 
River. The site is located on the farm Monteith. The site can 
be found approximately 25m off a secondary road. On the 
surface is a fairly widespread scatter of naturally eroding 
quartz, unretouched pebbles and chunks. The artefacts which 
occur are almost exclusively in quartz and consist of some 
small and medium-sized cores and chunks. Except for one 
minimally utilized silcrete flake, all the artefacts sampled 
include cores, chunks and some flakes. Some flakes and cores 
in fine-grained quartzite were also found. 

PLMT 7, although undisturbed, is not a significant site. There 
does not appear to be much spatial coherence of the artefacts. 
The site most likely represents an adhoc· collecting station 
for quartz, with perhaps some miscellaneous stone-working 
taking place. 

Research potential: none. 

PLMT 8 is a large scatter of quartz pebbles and chunks eroding 
out of a 'partially gravelled and partially vegetated west
facing slope. The site is located on the bend of a gravel road 
on the farm Monteith, approximately 30m before a small 
concrete bridge crossing the Palmiet River. Quartz flakes, 
cores and chunks can be found scattered around the hill. The 
majority of the stone is unworked. Other artefacts found 
include some fine-grained quartzite flakes and cores, as well 
as a utilised silcrete flake. The site is large, about 200m 
wide and 150m in length. 

Like PLMT 7, PLMT 8 appears to represent a source for 
collecting raw materials, mainly quartz, rather than a site 
for either short or prolonged occupation. Some miscellaneous. 
stone-working has taken place and this site, although fairly 
large, is not considered to be important. 

Research potential: none. 

PLMT 9 is an observation located along the banks of the 
Palmiet River on the farm Monteith. Access to this feature is 
immediately to the left of the small concrete bridge which 
crosses the Palmiet, close to PLMT 7. The site is small and 
consists of a disturbed sand body which has been deposited 
aside a small sand track. A few artefacts are visible on the 
surface of the sand body, while some can be seen eroding out 
from the deposit. These artefacts include a few quartz flakes 
a silcrete flake and some fine-grained quartzite. The site is 
in a disturbed condition and is not considered significant. 

Research potential: none. 
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PLMT 10 are the walled remains of either a shepherds' hut, or 
flower picker. From the close of the nineteenth century till 
the outbreak of the Second World War sheep herders and flower 
pickers were active in the Kogelberg Nature Reserve. The site 
is about SOm up a kloof on the left hand side where the 
Palmiet River flows down to Stokoe Bridge. 

Research potential: none. 

PLMT 11 is the site of the fairly recent standing remains of 
an old house. This site is marked as a ruin on the 1 50000 map 
(3418BD Hangk1ip) and is almost parallel to the Oudebosch 
forestry station, about 50 up on the right hand side of the 
Palmiet River. The house was apparently lived in by vegetable 
growers who grew their produce in a cultivated garden in front 
of the house. 

Research potential: none. 

DISCUSSION 

The area surveyed for this report, viz the Palmiet River 
catchment area in the Kogelberg State Forest, as well as 
privately-owned farmland through which the Palmiet River runs, 
is considered archaeologically not very significant. Three 
archaeological and three historical sites were located, while 
five archaeological observations were noted. PLMT 1-3 and 11 
would be impacted by the Lower Hangklip Dam while PLMT 4-10 
would be impacted by the Middle and Lower Campanula Dam, 
should planning and design for the proposed storage dams go 
ahead. 

Consequently, the archaeological sites found are not 
important; very few tools were found and the density and 
typology of artefacts is very low, probably less than 1%. The 
observations or features noted are in the form of widespread 
scatters of naturally eroding milky white quartz, all of which 
are associated with outcroppings of TMS. There is some 
evidence of stone flaking and human activity, but this is 
minimal. 

The archaeological sites found and the observations noted have 
an extremely low density of flakes, particularly formally 
retouched and utilised artefacts. At best these locations may 
be sources of quartz which were occasionally visited by 
people; . possibly en route to the hinterland, or back to the 
coast on a seasonal round. 

No caves, rockshel ters . or overhangs (save for one, PLMT 4), 
occur in the surveyed area. Historically it is known that the 
Palmiet River catchment in the Kogelberg State Forest served 
as a route for Khoisan people travelling between the coast and 
the interior. But sites of substances do not exist in the area 
searched. This is not to say that significant shelter and 
sites do not occur elsewhere in the Kogelberg State Forest. 
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CONCLUSION 

No significant archaeological sites were located during a 
thorough foot-survey of the Palmiet River catchment area and 
privately-owned farm land through which the river flows. 
Important sites may, however, be located outside of the area 
surveyed. 

RECOMMENDATIONS 

Should the proposed building of large storage dams proceed in 
the Palmiet River catchment area, this will not impact in any 
significant way on important archaeological sites. 


